
April 4, 2022

WORKSHOPS

Vancouver City Hall - Aspen Room - 415 W 6th Street, Vancouver WA

Workshops were conducted in person in the Aspen Room of City Hall. 
Members of the public were invited to view the meeting in person, via the 
live broadcast on www.cvtv.org and CVTV cable channels 23 or HD 323, or 
on the City's Facebook page, or www.facebook.com/VancouverUS.

View the CVTV video recording, including presentations and discussion, for 
workshops at:
https://www.cvtv.org/vid_link/34525?startStreamAt=0&stopStreamAt=6899

4:00-5:00 p.m.     HQ Master Plan

Keith Jones, Senior Planner, 360-487-7887

Summary
Staff led Council through a discussion of the proposal and future development
of the HQ Master Plan.

5:00-6:00 p.m.     Comprehensive Plan Initiation and Scope Review

Rebecca Kennedy, Deputy Community Development Director, 360-487-
7896
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Summary
Staff led Council through a discussion of the project initiation for the update of
the City's Comprehensive Plan.

COUNCIL DINNER/ADMINISTRATIVE UPDATES

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
This meeting was conducted as a hybrid meeting with in person and remote 
viewing and participation over video conference utilizing a GoToMeeting 
platform. Members of the public were invited to view the meeting in person, via 
the live broadcast on www.cvtv.org and CVTV cable channels 23 or HD 323, or 
on the City's Facebook page, www.facebook.com/VancouverUS. Public access 
and testimony on Consent Agenda items and under the Community Forum were 
also facilitated in person and via the GoToMeeting conference call.

View the CVTV video recording, including presentations and discussion, for this 
meeting at:
https://www.cvtv.org/vid_link/34589?startStreamAt=0&stopStreamAt=2493

Pledge of Allegiance

Call to Order and Roll Call
The regular meeting of the Vancouver City Council was called to order at 6:30 p.m.
by Mayor McEnerny-Ogle. This meeting was conducted as a hybrid meeting,
including both in person and remotely over video conference.

Present: Councilmembers Harless, Perez, Fox, Paulsen, Stober,
Hansen, Mayor McEnerny-Ogle

Absent: None

Approval of Minutes

Minutes - March 7, 2022
Motion by Councilmember Stober, seconded by Councilmember
Hansen, and carried unanimously to approve the meeting minutes of
March 7, 2022.
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Proclamation: Arbor Month Proclamation
Mayor McEnerny-Ogle read and presented a proclamation to Charles Ray,
Urban Forestry Coordinator of the City of Vancouver, proclaiming April 13,
2022 as Arbor Day and the month of April Arbor Month. 

Community Communication (Items 1-5)
Mayor McEnerny-Ogle opened Community Communication and received the
following testimony:

Erika Stardig, Vancouver, asked, in regards to the Lieser 
School Redevelopment, whether there would be more safety 
measures for the children to travel to the park safely, as well as be safe at 
the park.

Kimberlee Elbon, La Center, Washington, began to read from the 
United Nations Agenda 2030 book and was reminded that testimony at this 
time was strictly for the Consent agenda and not for Community Forum.

There being no further testimony, Mayor McEnerny-Ogle closed Community
Communication.

Consent Agenda (Items 1-5)
Council requested Item 2 be pulled for discussion.

Councilmember Perez asked for clarification on Item 2 regarding the total price for
the entire purchase and whether there was any military equipment incorporated with
the purchase. Assistant Chief of Police, Jeff Mori, explained there would be no
military equipment with the purchase. Mr. Mori stated that the previous year the
Police Department asked Council for the approval of the budget to purchase
ammunition and the amount left over this year is roughly $90,000. Due to the rise of
inflation, the price of ammunition has increased, which resulted in the need for the
Police Department to request a larger ammunition purchase budget this year. Mr.
Mori stated the budget would need to increase to $478,000. 

Councilmember Perez asked if the purchase would include non-lethal ammunition.
Mr. Mori said that it would include the non-lethal ammunition and would have
included non-lethal training ammunition had the previously approved contract had a
higher dollar amount for purchasing. 

Motion by Councilmember Hansen, seconded by Councilmember Stober,
and carried unanimously to approve the Consent Agenda. 

1. Award construction contract for the 2022 West Curb Ramps
project (#072822)
Staff Report: 041-22
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The City is issuing two separate curb ramp contracts this year as part of its
2022 pavement management program. These contracts include the “2022
West Curb Ramps,” the “2022 Central Ramps” and the “2022 East Curb
Ramps." The purpose of splitting the work into three contracts is to reduce
each contract to a manageable size, which helps expedite ramp
construction. From a construction sequencing standpoint, it is far more
efficient to construct the new curb ramps in advance of the on-street
pavement management resurfacing work.
 
This staff report and recommended action is to award the 2022 West Curb
Ramps contract only.  Recommendations for the two other curb ramp
projects have already been made. 
 
On March 15, 2022, the City received 4 bids for the subject project. The
bids ranged between $707,000.00 to $760,285.00 dollars. The low bidder
was responsive. The bids are as follows:
 
 
SUMMARY OF BIDS
BIDDER AMOUNT
Advanced Excavating Specialists (AES), LLC, Kelso,
WA

$707,000.00

Genguild Constructors, LLC, Battle Ground, WA $745,000.00
Clark and Sons Excavating, Inc., Battle Ground, WA $754,517.00
MJ Hughes Construction, Vancouver, WA $760,285.00
Engineers’ Estimate $790,000.00

 
 
There is a minimum apprenticeship goal of 3% of the utilized labor hours for
this project. Advanced Excavating Specialists, LLC of Kelso, Washington,
has submitted an Apprenticeship Utilization Plan to meet or exceed this
goal by using approximately 120 hours of apprentice time of the estimated
total of 2,790 applicable labor hours for the project.
Request: On April 4, 2022, award a construction contract for the 2022

West Curb Ramps project to the lowest responsive and
responsible bidder, and authorize the City Manager or his
designee to sign a contract with Advanced Excavating
Specialists (AES), LLC from Kelso, Washington, at their bid
price of $707,000.00, which includes Washington State sales
tax.
 
Chris Sneider, Senior Civil Engineer, 360-487-8239
 

Motion approved the request. 

2. Ammunition Purchase for Vancouver Police Department
Staff Report: 042-22
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The City purchases ammunition through San Diego Police Equipment
under Washington State Contract #02616. Purchases are expected to
exceed the current $300,000 threshold, requiring Council approval. Last
year Council reviewed and approved Staff Report 030-21 and raised the
threshold to $700,000. The remaining capacity on the contract will be fully
expended by the end of March 2022.
 
Raising the this threshold to add a maximum of $478,121 for the next
additional two years, ending December 31, 2023, will enable Vancouver
Police Department to continue to purchase ammunition in a quick manner
while taking advantage of the Washington State Contract’s competitive
pricing.
Request: Authorize the City Manager or his designee to continue to

purchase ammunition from San Diego Police Equipment of
San Diego, CA, under Washington State Contract #02616, up
to a maximum of $478,121 through December 31, 2023.
 
James McElvain, Vancouver Police Chief, 360-487-7473
 

Motion approved the request. 

3. Interlocal Agreement: COV-VHA Joint Outreach Lieser School
Redevelopment
Staff Report: 043-22

The Vancouver Housing Authority purchased the former Lieser School site,
located at 301 S Lieser Road, after receiving a state grant to co-locate early
childcare providers with affordable housing. The Lieser School
Redevelopment Project is a collaboration between the VHA, EOCF and the
City of Vancouver to include the following elements:
 

Affordable housing (VHA)
Early childhood learning center (EOCF)
Relocation of Fire Station #3 (City of Vancouver)
Update Lieser School Park (City of Vancouver)

 
The Lieser site has sufficient overall size to accommodate the VHA land
needs for the affordable housing and the early childhood development
facility, preservation of a park equivalent to the current park on site, and a
Fire Station. On February 8, 2022, voters approved Proposition No. 2,
which, among other things, provided funding for the replacement and
relocation of two fire stations, Fire Station 6 and 3.  The location of the
Lieser parcel is consistent with the Fire service location specifications for
Station 3, and the City has been working with VHA to explore viability of the
location for this this purpose in the context of a master plan for the site with
an intent to ultimately purchase the property. The Lieser Park already
includes a playground and a walking path, but is not currently a formal City-
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owned park. As part of this project, the park is anticipated to be transferred
to City ownership and future improvements will be identified in coordination
with the community, allowing for the addition of a permanent, high quality
recreation opportunity for area residents.
 
The VHA contracted with Salazar Architect Inc. to complete the design on
the affordable housing units, as well as community engagement for the
entire project. Community engagement will assist in developing portions of
the affordable housing design, site plan and City of Vancouver planning
efforts, including the development of a fire station and a park. Community
Engagement activities will include at a minimum:
 

Outreach to neighborhood associations
Focused outreach to historically marginalized communities
Creation of maps, diagrams and other materials for engagement
activities
Open house(s)
Popup events
Surveys and focus groups

 
Salazar Architect Inc. created a community engagement scope of work and
fee proposal totaling $83,020. The City and VHA agree that a proportionate
allocation of the cost of community engagement services would be a 50/50
split. Therefore, upon completion of the community engagement activities
(scheduled for June 2022), the City would reimburse the VHA for one half
(50%) of the total costs associated with community engagement activities,
not to exceed $50,000, as stated in the attached Interlocal Agreement.  This
not-to-exceed amount will assure flexibility to the partnership in support of
community engagement needed for the project.
Request: Staff recommend that the Council approve the Interlocal

Agreement between City of Vancouver and Vancouver
Housing Authority for Community Engagement Services and
authorize the City Manager to sign the Interlocal Agreement
and any related documents necessary to implement the scope
of work for community engagement activities for the Lieser
School Redevelopment Project.
 
Rebecca Kennedy, Deputy Community Development
Director, 360-487-7896
 

Motion approved the request. 

4. Memorandum of Understanding With Washington Municipalities
RE Opioid Litigation
Staff Report: 044-22

Since 2015, local governments around the Country have been united in
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efforts seeking to hold the manufacturers, distributors, and pharmacies of
opioids responsible for the harms caused to their residents. The City of
Vancouver joined this fight in 2019, filing suit against a number of
manufacturers, distributors and pharmacies. That lawsuit was then
transferred to the Northern District of Ohio as part of a nationwide multi-
district litigation. The lawsuit has been pending there ever since.
 
The City is hopeful that in the coming months, some of these defendants
will begin to enter settlement negotiations that will enable state and local
governments to recover sums and utilize those amounts to abate the harms
caused by opioids. The City's outside counsel has prepared a
Memorandum of Understanding for all local jurisdictions to join, which will
establish a baseline and default allocation system. The defendants have
requested this type of allocation agreement to help spur settlement
negotiations. 
 
Under the proposed MOU, the City of Vancouver would ultimately recover
roughly 1.73% of moneys allocated to local governments in the State of
Washington, as outlined in Exhibit B to the MOU. For example, if a
settlement with all defendants yielded a distribution of $173 million to
Washington's local governments, the City of Vancouver would be entitled to
roughly $3 million, all to be used for opioid abatement purposes as outlined
in Exhibit A to the MOU.
 
The MOU does not specify an exact sum for which the City of Vancouver
would accept as settlement, but rather established a default allocation
structure to facilitate resolution and avoid unnecessary litigation with other
Washington and SW Washington jurisdictions.
Request: Authorize the City Manager, City Attorney, and/or designee to

execute and approve the "One Memorandum of Understanding
Between Washington Municipalities"
 
Dan Lloyd, Assistant City Attorney, 360-487-8500
 

Motion approved the request. 

5. Approval of Claim Vouchers

Request: Approve claim vouchers for April 4, 2022.
 

Motion approved claim vouchers in the amount of $8,560,225.77.

Public Hearings (Items 6)

6. Extending the 2021-2022 refund process for business license
surcharge fees for eligible businesses for 4/1/2022 – 12/31/2022
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Staff Report 036-22
 
AN ORDINANCE regarding the Business License Fee Surcharge (VMC
5.04.095) program; providing for refunds of the business license fee
surcharge for new business license applications and annual license renewals
for eligible businesses; providing for implementation of such refund program;
defining eligibility criteria; providing for an immediate effective date; and
providing for a sunset date on December 31, 2022.
 
The City generates approximately $5.5 million annually from the business
license fee and surcharge program. The revenue is dedicated to funding
existing police officer positions and finding the increase level of street
pavement management program. Pandemic-related restrictions on
business activity in certain industries has continued over the past year and
will likely continue for a number of months with adverse impacts to
business viability in those industries.
 
The City desires to financially support businesses that have traditionally
served large numbers of consumers indoors, simultaneously. These
businesses are among those most severely impacted by the pandemic, are
likely to remain subject to some of the longest restrictions, and are
particularly well-situated to utilize the business license surcharge savings
to support increased consumer safety.
 
If passed, effective 4/1/2022, all businesses will be required to continue
registration and payment of City business license fees through Washington
State Department of Licensing.
 
From 4/1/2022, through 12/31/2022, businesses in several eligible
categories will receive a refund from the City for 2022 fees and surcharges
already paid. Eligible businesses will be required to complete a COV BLS
Refund application form to receive the refund. The State of Washington’s
application processing system has limited flexibility and cannot
accommodate significant deviations from the current program. Refund
applications will, therefore, be processed manually by the City of
Vancouver Business License division in the Finance department.
 
The eligibility for this program targets businesses that have traditionally
served large numbers of consumers indoors, simultaneously. Specifically:
 

·       Restaurants, Taverns, Breweries, Wineries and
Distilleries;
·       Fitness and Training Facilities;
·       Movie Theatres, Theaters & Performing Arts; and
·       Bowling Facilities.

 
These businesses are among those most severely impacted by the
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pandemic, are likely to remain subject to some of the longest restrictions
and are particularly well-situated to utilize BLS savings to support
increased consumer safety.
Request: On Monday, April 4, 2022, subject to second reading and

public hearing, approve the ordinance.
 
Natasha Ramras, Chief Financial Officer, 360-487-8484;
Patrick Quinton, Economic Development Director, 360-487-
7845
 

Mayor McEnerny-Ogle read the title of the ordinance into the record.
 
Natasha Ramras, Chief Financial Officer, provided an overview of the
extension for the 2021-2022 refund process for business license surcharge
fees for eligible businesses for 4/1/2022 – 12/31/2022.
 
Mayor McEnerny-Ogle opened the public hearing and received the following
testimony:
 

Kimberlee Elbon, La Center, Washington, questioned the eligibility for
the surcharge of the new business licenses and then began to read from
their book, they were reminded that this testimony would need to reflect
the topic, and because it was not, the testimony was stopped. 

 
There being no further testimony, Mayor McEnerny-Ogle closed the public
hearing.
 
Councilmember Harless asked what type of outreach was done to inform the
public. Natasha Ramras, Chief Financial Officer, explained that it was direct
outreach to all the eligible businesses in the categories covered by the refund
program. The largest amount of requests came from the restaurants, which
made up 103 out of the 110 requests.
 
Councilmember Harless asked if the refund program was equitable and
accessible for all the business owners included within the program and stated
she was aware there is not a lot of data on the businesses, but would like to
see the information when the City has it available. Ms. Ramras added that the
Communications Department put together a proposal of an extended outreach
for a diverse group of businesses, including materials in different languages.
 
Councilmember Perez asked the percentage of the businesses within the 4th
Plain corridor that have applied or received a refund. Ms. Ramras explained
that the City does have the data, but it was not with her at the Council meeting,
and she will make sure to provide that information to the City Council. 
 
Motion by Councilmember Stober, seconded by Councilmember
Hansen, and carried unanimously to approve Ordinance M-4367.
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Communications

A. From the Council

B. From the Mayor

C. From the City Manager

Fossil Fuel Regulations

Chad Eiken, Director of Community Development, provided an update to the
Council on the status of potential zoning code standards being drafted to
replace an existing temporary moratorium on large scale fossil fuel facilities.

Adjournment
7:11 p.m.

_____________________________
Anne McEnerny-Ogle, Mayor

Attest:

_____________________________
Natasha Ramras, City Clerk
Meetings of the Vancouver City Council are electronically recorded on audio 
and videotapes. The audio tapes are kept on file in the office of the City Clerk 
for a period of six years.
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From: City of Vancouver - Office of the City Manager
To: Dollar, Sarah
Subject: FW: 4/4/22 HQ Workshop testimony
Date: Monday, April 4, 2022 8:36:15 AM

Please see the written comments for tonight's council meeting below.

City Manager’s Office
CITY OF VANCOUVER
P.O. Box 1995 • Vancouver, WA 98668-1995
P: 360.487.8600 | F: 360.487.8625
www.cityofvancouver.us

LEARN ABOUT VANCOUVER’S COVID-19 RESPONSE HERE

-----Original Message-----
From: jaynee Haygood <jayneehaygood@me.com>
Sent: Sunday, April 3, 2022 9:11 PM
To: City of Vancouver - Office of the City Manager <CMO@cityofvancouver.us>
Subject: 4/4/22 HQ Workshop testimony

[You don't often get email from jayneehaygood@me.com. Learn why this is important at
http://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification.]

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the City of Vancouver. Do not click links or open attachments
unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Hi,

Here is my written testimony for the 4/4/22 HQ Workshop:

Thank you councilors for once again allowing me the opportunity to speak on behalf of the upcoming HQ
Development.  I appreciate the hard work and cooperation provided from all parties with regards to this property.

Upon review of the most recent documents I have a few questions I hope will be answered/clarified:

1st). The most recent plans continue to show a gondola through the center of the residential apartments.  Throughout
the process I have asked for further clarification as to the design of the gondola and have been met with comments
of it being a “possibility” and “potential gondola”, but without any additional details.  I am hoping you can obtain
further confirmed details about the height and size of the gondola.  Will it be stopping at the top and the bottom? 
Will the riders be able to view into the yards/homes in the Hiddenbrook Terrace/Fisher’s Creek Neighborhood
Association?  These are important features that have the potential to greatly impact our neighborhood.

2nd). As I stated during my testimony with the Planning Commission, the current plans do not follow the guidelines
provided in the subarea plan with regards to a balanced diversity of housing options.  Not only did the number of
residential units more than triple to over 1900 units, but there is no diversity in housing options (townhomes, single
family, apartments)—currently 1898 apartments and 12 single family homes.  This divergence from the subarea plan
goes against its desired goals/objectives as well as creates numerous issues related to the inability of providing
access for children living there to attend their local schools, as well as increased congestion/traffic concerns.

3rd). This increase in residential density has also meant that the original green/open spaces that were shown in the
subarea plan have now been replaced with parking lots.  This also goes against the desired subarea plan design goals

mailto:CMO@cityofvancouver.us
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with regards to having green/open space be a key feature of the development.  The contrast from the original subarea
plan to the current plan is a stark and drastic change from green (open space) to grey (parking lots).  While I greatly
appreciate the developers sustainability efforts with this development, I fear a major urban heat island effect will be
created by this development as it is being built in a rock hole/quarry that is composed of mainly cement/asphalt, as
well as potential drainage/flooding concerns.  It is my hope that additional green/open space will be made a priority.

Once again, I want to thank you for the opportunity to speak with you.

Sincerely,

Jaynee Haygood



You don't often get email from michaeldburton14@gmail.com. Learn why this is important

From: Delapena, Amanda
To: Dollar, Sarah
Subject: FW: HQ Development Workshop Comment
Date: Monday, April 4, 2022 12:03:35 PM

Sarah,
 
Below is a written comment regarding this afternoon’s workshop to be shared with City Council in
advance. 
 
Thank you,
 
Amanda Delapena 

LEARN ABOUT VANCOUVER’S COVID-19 RESPONSE HERE
 

From: Michael Burton <michaeldburton14@gmail.com> 
Sent: Monday, April 4, 2022 12:03 PM
To: City Council <council@cityofvancouver.us>
Subject: HQ Development Workshop Comment
 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the City of Vancouver. Do not click links or open attachments
unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe.

Evergreen Public Schools submitted a letter to the city regarding the negative impacts from
this proposed development:
(https://www.cityofvancouver.us/sites/default/files/fileattachments/planning_commission/pa
ge/80811/04_letter_evergreen_schools.pdf)
I did not see this letter in the attachments for this meeting/workshop, but I think it is relevant.
 
Thank you,
Michael
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